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December 2014 Issue 

August      
•Jubilee  
•Zion Baptist Church group visit 
 
September  
•Kingville Reunion 
•Lugoff Church visit 
  
October      
•Swampfest  
•Friends of Congaree Annual Meeting 
 
November  
•Veterans Day 
•USC group with John Grego visit HBH 
 
December 
•Holiday Taste & Tour 
•Joint Project with Historic Columbia,  
  Lower Richland High & Harriet Barber House  
  with Dr. Daniella Cook 
 

January  30, 2015 
SC African American Heritage 
Commission Annual Awards Program 
 

Feb. 21, 2015  
Strong Threads   
(Special Guest: Melba Moore) 
 

April 25, 2015 
Lower Richland Sweet Potato Parade & 
Festival 
 

May 1 -2, 2015 
37th Annual Eastover Parade and 
Barbeque Festival 
 

May 25, 2015 
Memorial Day in Lower Richland at 
Government Cemetery/Harriet Barber House 

THE FUTURE OF LOWER RICHLAND 

Collaboration key to developing tourism potential of Lower 

Richland  -BY DAWN HINSHAW dhinshaw@thestate.com November 30, 2014  

 
 
Naturalist John Galbary 
hunts for salamanders 
with 4-year-old Macy 
Dubas of Lexington 
during SwampFest at the 
Congaree National Park.   
C MICHAEL BERGEN —
 mbergen@thestate.com 
 

The 150th anniversary of the burning of Columbia and the end of the Civil War 
provide an opportunity for Lower Richland to capitalize on heritage tourism, said 
Andrea Mensink, communications director at the Midlands Authority for 
Conventions, Sports & Tourism. She said attractions in the countryside that haven’t 
routinely been open to the public seem to be moving in that direction. “The stars are 
aligning. ”Much of it has to do with the efforts of Adams and SERCO, observers 
said. Still, there’s more to be done. 

“I didn’t even know there was a national park here,” said Doris Pugh of Greer, who 
visited for the first time during October’s SwampFest. She intends to return. 
Pugh came here with the New Horizon RVers. The group set up at the Harriet Barber 
House for a weekend of blues and jazz, history and barbecue that had people 
circulating among the park, Mt. Moriah Baptist Church and the Barber House. 

Adams met with tourism officials this summer to give them a taste of what’s 
available in a day: Visits to Goodwill Plantation; Wavering Place, a plantation with 
meticulous grounds; Congaree Baptist Church, which has the old slave gallery 
upstairs; and the Barber House. 
“The entire staff of 15 people came out for the day, because they said they get quite 
a number of calls asking about heritage tourism. So we’ve created a package for 
them that we’re trying to finalize,” Adams said. 

-extractions … 

February  21, 2015 • 11:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. 
“Honoring Our Elders” 

Dancing•Singing•Storytelling•Exhibits•Youth Games•Vendors 

St. John Holistic Wellness Center  
222 J. W. Neal Circle - Hopkins, SC 29061 
strongthreads@gmail.com  –  (803)  261-5596 

-and STARR Reunion 

Special Guest  

Ms. Melba Moore 
Songstress/Actress 
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Friday, October 3RD  Saturday , October 4th  

The 12TH Annual SwampFest  was held on Friday, October 3RD and Saturday, October 4TH.  This ever popular two-day 
event is a unique opportunity to celebrate the rich and diverse heritage of Lower Richland County.  
  

Part I: BBQ, Blues & Jazz, occurred on Friday evening on the grounds of  the historic Harriet Barber House. This year’s 
stars were Carlos “Teddy G” Santan, R&B Singer; Second Nature Band, Top 40 Show Band, Ann Nesby, Grammy Award 
Songstress, and Daniel Davis, Urban Violinist. All were back by popular demand, and were joined by Lenny Williams, R&B 
and Soul Singer!  Also, the Honorable Jim Clyburn, Assistant Democratic Leader, 113th Congress, signed copies of his 
book, Blessed Experiences. 
 

Part II: SwampFest-at-the-Congaree was held at two Hopkins, SC locations: Historic grounds of the Old Mt. Moriah 
Church, 1001 Old Bluff Road, and the adjoining Congaree National Park, 100 National Park Drive.  Record crowds of all 
ages from across the country, state and local areas gathered for a day of FREE fun! Shuttles took guests from free 
parking to the park for tours and nature activities, and to the entertainment on stage (singers, dancers, bands, and other 
performers), mule and wagon rides, kiddy carnival, and prizes. Food and product vendors were also on site; a special 
offering was SERCO’s famous Swamp Juice! 

Part I: BBQ, Blues & Jazz Part II: SwampFest at the Congaree 

Carlos Teddy-G Santan 
R&B  

Daniel Davis  
Jazz Violinist 

The Drumming Brothers – Audience Participation 

Mt. Moriah Praise Dancers Mule & Wagon Ride 
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Friday, October 3RD  

Part I: BBQ, Blues & Jazz 

Lenny  Williams  Second Nature Band  Ann Nesby  

DeVeaux-Neal Reunion  - Family members 
from GA, TX, CT, NC, FL, NY & SC  

Adams BBQ, County Line Catering , and The  Friendly Caterer 

RV’ers from SC, NC, GA and FL. 

US  Congressman  James Clyburn - Book Signing  
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Saturday , October 4th  

Part II: SwampFest at the Congaree 
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First Place: FP   Honorable Mention: HM 
 
Kindergarten  
 FP: Margot Murray, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 HM: Anthony Gloriani, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 

Info & Coordination:  Lauren Gurniewicz 
  Chief of Interpretation 
  Congaree National Park 
 

 
The 12th Annual SwampFest Student Art Competition, co-sponsored by the Congaree National Park, Southeast Rural 
Community Outreach (SERCO), and the Friends of Congaree Swamp (FOCS), provided an opportunity for young artists 
from the Midlands to showcase their talent while celebrating Congaree’s diverse resources. In celebration of the 50th 
Anniversary of the Wilderness Act, this year's art competition theme was, "Wilderness is closer than you think." 
Students in grades K-8 submitted art from any medium, depicting a close-up view of plants, animals or recreational 
opportunities found within the Congaree National Park Wilderness. Park staff selected first place and honorable 
mentions from the entries. The first place entries received cash prizes, provided by FOCS and SERCO. Honorable 
mentions received prizes from Congaree National Park. Entries were displayed at Congaree National Park's Harry 
Hampton Visitor Center through December. 
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1st Grade 
 FP: Kaitlyn McFarland, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 HM: Thomas Sheppard, Home School  
 
2nd Grade 
 FP: Kayla Kim, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 HM: Emily Lee, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 
3rd Grade 
 FP: Sahm Valafar, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 HM: Kennedy Sasser, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 
4th Grade 
 FP: Evelyn Sheppard, Home School  
 HM: Lesslie Haro-Haro, Catawba Trail Elementary  
 
 

 
5th Grade 
 FP: Dedrick Smith, Hyatt Park Elementary   
 HM: Javier Rivera, Hyatt Park Elementary 
 
6th Grade 
 FP: Antonio Trejo, Alcorn Middle School 
 HM: Jasmine James, Alcorn Middle School 
 
7th Grade 
 FP: Ahmod Byrd, Gibbes Middle School  
 HM: Rosetta Canty, Alcorn Middle School 
 
8th Grade 
 FP: Zandria Dunn, Alcorn Middle School 
 HM: Jamara Harper, Alcorn Middle School 
 

The Kingville Historical Foundation presented the 5TH Annual Historical Festival  on September 
12– 14, 2015, at 1029 George Wilson Blvd., Gadsden, SC.  The event  included a concert on 
Friday night, featuring the Manhattans. The all day festival on Saturday, included  historical 
tours, children’s activities , stage entertainment and vendors. The final activity on Sunday 
featured a  gospel concert.  
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Friends of Congaree Annual Meeting/Oyster Roast 
The Friends of Congaree held their Annual Meeting/Oyster Roast on Saturday, Oct 26th, at the Congaree River 
Bluffs Preserve.  In addition to recognizing departing board member Virginia Winn for her long-time board 
service, Erich Miarka  was elected as a new board member. SERCO’s own Marie B. Adams was re-elected to the 
board. 

See- www.friendsofcongaree.org 
Fall 2014 Newsletter  

Photos: Marie B. Adams 
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The Lower Richland Veterans Day Parade and Celebration was held on Saturday, November 8, 2014 . The  parade began 
at Hopkins Middle School and ended at the St. John  Holistic Wellness Center, 222 J.W. Neal  Circle.  A celebration 
followed with entertainment  by Linton & Louise Smith, and Gospel Recording Artist Jarell Smalls. Army Chaplain Ret. 
Mitchell Tullos (center photo below), was the special guest speaker. (Photos courtesy of A.C. Jackson) 

Lower Richland Veterans Day Parade & Celebration  

Rev. Marion Bennett brought a group 
from the Bethlehem Missionary Baptist 
Church in Lugoff to tour the Harriet 
Barber House on Sept. 16th.  After 
touring and meeting with Marie Adams, 
the group made plans for a visit to  
Goodwill Plantation.  

The Harriet Barber House hosted 
Zion Baptist Church ‘s  Seniors  Day  
Camp Ministry on August 27, 2014. 

Gadsden Senior Group Visits Historic Harriet Barber House  

During their tour of the Historic Harriet Barber House, the Gadsden Senior Group 
views a replica of the original well built in the 1800’s by Sam Barber. Pictured left 
is tour guide Carrie Barber White, the great-granddaughter of Sam Barber. The 
replica of the Sam Barber well was erected Oct. 5, 2012, and the building 
specifications were drawn by John B. Barber, Jr., who is now 93, and the grandson 
of Sam Barber. The replication project was financed by Dr. James Kenney, Hilton 
Head, SC. The well was constructed by Mr. Johnny Martin of Columbia, SC. 

Zion Baptist Church Seniors 

61st Carolina Carillon Holiday Parade  

The Lower Richland Heritage Corridor 
float, representing Districts 10 and 11, 
was sponsored by SERCO.  The 
following groups were represented:  
the Town of Eastover, the Kingville 
Historical Society, Lower Richland 
Sweet Potato Festival, SCALE, Inc., 
Gadsden and Hopkins. 
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The 36th Annual Jubilee: Festival of Heritage was held on August 23, 2014,  on the grounds of the historic Mann-Simons 
Site, and featured a variety of activities including hands-on demonstrations from some of the region’s artists and 
craftsmen, musical entertainment including African drumming, R&B, jazz, and gospel, and vendors with African-
influenced and traditional merchandise. Highlights of the festival also included tours of the Mann-Simons Site, African-
American heritage sites tours, and many other activities throughout the day. SERCO volunteers, Primus, Gunter, Kirkland 
and White manned a display of  information and artifacts representing the Lower Richland Heritage Corridor. 

 

-background from Historic Columbia’s webiste. . .  
 

Historic Columbia, with support from an Institute of Museum and Library Services grant and South Carolina Humanities 
Council grant, partners with Richland One School District to provide 10th and 11th grade U.S. History students a unique 
learning experience. Piloted in 2011-2012 and implemented the three following school years, nearly 150 students from 
C.A. Johnson High School and Lower Richland High School have utilized the city’s and county’s historic house museums 
and other resources as a local laboratory for learning about history. This annual program includes ten in-class learning 
sessions, field trips, inter-generational interactions and media activities throughout the school year in an effort to 
improve 21st-century skills development and civic engagement. This project designed resources to be used by 
participating teachers over time. All project presentations, including reference documents, activities and materials, 
have been developed with sustained usage in mind. This project measures the impact of student knowledge, career 
choices, intergenerational attitudes, media literacy and students’ participation in civic activities. Products from this 
project will include web-based neighborhood tours, developed in partnership with students and local neighborhood 
communities, student-produced documentaries and a community engagement manual.  

 (http://www.historiccolumbia.org/education/community-engagement) 

Joint Project: Historic Columbia, Lower Richland High & Harriet Barber House with Dr. Daniella Cook, USC 

The Lower Richland Heritage & 
Genealogy Society’s first 
meeting of 2015 will be held on 
January 18, 3:00 p.m., at 
Richland County Public  Library 
Southeast, 7421 Garners Ferry 
Road, Columbia, SC 29209. 
 All persons with a common interest are invited to attend 

the upcoming meeting and join their effort. The non-profit 
group exists under the banner of SERCO, and is a 
collective of individuals with the common goal of 
discovering, documenting and connecting the people, 
families, stories and structures that once existed, or are 
still located in the towns, villages and neighborhoods 
within the Lower Richland County Heritage Corridor.   

Convening meeting at Harriet Barber House - L/R: Marie B. Adams, Claudette 
Franklin, Dedra  Harvin, Jackie Rhodes (center/front), Michael Cantey, Jeremy 
Thomas, and  Chair Rose Shiver. Photo courtesy of  Jack Rhodes 

Historic Columbia Foundation  -  36TH Annual Jubilee: Festival of Heritage  

Contact: 803-714-3778, or lowerrichlandHGS@gmail.com 
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Dr. John Grego, Associate Professor in the 
Department of Statistics, University of South 
Carolina,  brought his class for a tour of the 
Harriet Barber House on Monday, November 17, 
2014.  The students are enrolled in SCHC 312B, 
an Honors College service learning course. 
Journals are kept by the students; their 
reactions and comments regarding the visit will 
be shared at a later date. 

The Hopkins High School Alumni Foundation has an outstanding history of 
awarding scholarships for the past 20 years.  The group celebrated the Twentieth 
Annual Alumni Foundation Banquet on Saturday, September 20, 2014 at the St. 
John Holistic Wellness Center in Hopkins.  It was a memorable evening of 
celebrations, tributes and entertainment.  The theme for this year's banquet was 
"Building a Culture of Integrity and Excellence for 20 Years."  Fourteen 
scholarships, totaling $10,500.00 were awarded that night.  Foundation president 
Kenneth Corbin expressed sincere appreciation to all those who sponsored 
scholarships, worked diligently with fund raising throughout the year and 
continued to support the foundation's efforts in reaching this milestone. 

Hopkins High School Alumni Foundation’s Twentieth Annual Banquet  

Dr. John Grego and University of South Carolina Students Visit Harriet Barber House 

L/R: Marie Barber Adams, Mary 
Barber Kirkland, LRHS Coach 
Debbie Stroman, (Her son 
Brandon Stroman received the 
U.R. Barber Scholarship award.), 
and Carrie Barber White. 
 

L/R: Ethel Moore Greene, Heyward 
Bannister and Casey Dike' Richardson.  
Casey was a 2008 scholarship recipient 
and guest speaker for the banquet. 

Cartha Harris (L) and 
Vivian Harris (R) 
congratulate 
scholarship recipient, 
Jasmine Hasty. 

Hopkins High School Alumni Foundation Board Members at the 
annual meeting and dinner held at the Harriet Barber House. 
Front Row L/R: Dorothy Sumter, Joe E. Brown, Frances Finch, and 
Mae Morant.  Back Row L/R: Herbert Sims, St. Clair Corbin, 
Kenneth Corbin, Zack Taylor, and Henry Bates. 
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History tells us that the Village of Hopkins was once a bustling location, originally named “Hopkins Turnout” between 
1836 and 1842, when the South Carolina Railroad from Charleston completed a turntable there. The train would 
come from Charleston, unload travelers who next took the stagecoach on to Columbia. The train would then  “turn 
around” and return to Charleston. Through the 1920’s, the Village of Hopkins was thriving with general stores, gin 
mills, industries, residences and a Town Hall.  The downtown hub is now extinct.   
But… 

There is something magical during Taste & Tour time! The Village of Hopkins comes alive, and SERCO’s 8th Annual 
Holiday Taste & Tour was no different! There was a full schedule of FREE activities for guests, including delicious FREE 
Food Samplings: BBQ Sampler (Adam BBQ, Big T BBQ & Easy-Go BBQ), Adluh Flour Pound Cake Bake-Off, Cooking 
Demonstration by SC Ambassador Chef Brandon Velie,  Corbin’s home-made wine, and Cork’s special hot elixirs. 
Stage Entertainment  was headed by our host, Carlos “Teddy G” Santan, and featured Atlas Road Crew Band, Chef 
Fatback & the Groove Band, Burton-Pack Chorus, Taisha Nowell Brown (contemporary Gospel singer), Jeffrey 
Guillaume – Mr. Emotional the Poet, Lisa B. Haynes (R&B songstress), Shriners “Camel Walk” by Cairo Temple #125, 
and Southern  Grooveline’s  Show & audience line dancing.  Other activities included carriage and trackless train 
rides, a local history museum, and vendors for gifts, crafts, and farmers market.  
 

This year, we also had an Honorary Santa! Richland County Councilmember Kelvin Washington, District 10, who lead 
SERCO’s “Stuff a Wagon” drive to collect and fill Christmas Stockings on behalf of the Salvation Army. The Buffalo 
Soldiers Motorcycle Club of Columbia, SC (Robert Howard, President), rode-in bearing gifts, and served as Honorary 
Santa’s Helpers. Councilman Washington presented a proclamation of appreciation and merit to the Buffalo Soldiers. 
Youth and other volunteers from Lower Richland High School & JROTC assembled the stockings under the direction of  
Salvation Army’s Jennifer Lambert, Director of Public Relations and Volunteer Services.  Thanks to the generosity of 
so many,  we filled 114 Christmas Stockings  and collected additional books, toys, and gifts. 
 

RC Councilman Kelvin Washington, D 10 
Buffalo Soldiers Motorcycle Club – Columbia Chapter  

Proclamation to Buffalo Soldiers 
 Councilman Washington (C) ,  

Jennifer Lambert, Salvation Army (R) 

Lower Richland High School JROTC 
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The Old Hearth 
Former Gorman Store & US Post Office 

Decorations by Rachel Simpson  Local History Museum – Lower Richland Heritage Corridor  

Kensington: Slave Cabin model and china 
Display by Rickie Good, Sumter Museum Curator 

The Old Hearth 
Former Gorman Store & US Post Office 

Laurelwood Plantation 
Display by Jeremy Thomas, Owner 

Wavering Place Plantation 
Display  by Lisa Adams 

Robert Adams & Weston  Adams, III Families 

 
 

Display:  
African Americans of Lower Richland  County   

(M. B. Adams & D.S. Brooks) &  
Almost Forgotten  (Brenda Clarkson  Turpeau) 

Pictures: Village of  Hopkins, 1930’s & Train Depot Hand-made Quilts & Pedal Sewing Machine 

Obituary Wall 
Lower Richland County  

Floral Arrangements 
by Jean Grant 

“The Watkins Lady”  
M. Rochelle Neal Thomas 
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Farmers Market  
Leonard Bell Farms 

Cooking  Demo – SC Chef Ambassador  
Chef Brandon Velie  - Juniper Restaurant 

“World Famous Cobbler” 
Chef Fatback  (Barry  Walker) 

Food Truck - KiKi’s  Chicken & Waffles 
KiKi’s  - Two Notch Rd., Columbia, SC 

BBQ Samples – Adams BBQ,  
Big T’s BBQ & Easy-Go BBQ 

Hot  Elixirs  
Cork’s – Mina S. Barnes 

SERCO members Joann Lowman Hayes & Marie Middleton (R) 
serve cake samples and collect ballots. 

8TH Annual Holiday Taste & Tour  
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8TH Annual Holiday Taste & Tour  

L/R:Chef Fatback (Barry Walker) of  
Chef Fatback & The Groove Band with 
Show Host Carlos “Teddy G” Santan 

Burton-Pack Elementary Performance Chorus 
Melvina Pierce, Director 

Taisha Nowell-Bown 
Contemporary Gospel Singer 

Southern Grooveline  

Lisa B. Haynes 
R&B Songstress 

Traditional Entrance: “Camel Walk”  

Shriners - Cairo Temple #125 

Atlas Road Crew (A.R.C.)  

Jeffrey Guilluame 
Mr. Emotional The Poet   
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8TH Annual Holiday Taste & Tour  

Minister Ruth Johnson Green 
(mother of artist Jonathan 
Green) and Marie Barber 
Adams share the birth day of 
December 28,TH.  They met for 
the first time on their birthday 
at the historic Huspah Baptist 
Church, a reincarnation of the 
Tabernacle Church founded by 
Robert Smalls, in Gardens 
Corner, SC.  Front L/R: Ruth Green, Marie Barber Adams, Aniya Adams,  

Naima Adams and Tifany Adams. Rear L/R: Jean Barber Grant, 
Carrie Barber White, Marry  Barber Kirkland and Jonathan Green 

L/R: Ruth Green, Jonathan Green, Tiffany Adams,  
Aniya  Adams, Ken Adams and Naima Adams 
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SOUTH  EAST RURAL COMMUNITY  OUTREACH  MEMBERSHIP FORM 
 
INDIVIDUALS & FAMILIES:  

$20 INDIVIDUAL     $40 FAMILY     $75 ADVOCATE     $100 PARTNER     $500 PATRON 

 

ORGANIZATIONS, BUSINESSES & CORPORATIONS: 

$1,000 BENEFACTOR $2,000 CORPORATE SPONSOR 

 
SUBMIT INFORMATION: 
 
NAME________________________________________________________________ 
 

ADDRESS :____________________________________________________________ 

                    _____________________________________________________________ 

 
HOME PHONE: (_________)_____________________________________________ 
 

WORK PHONE: (_________)_____________________________________________ 
 

FAX : _________________________________________________________________ 
 

EMAIL ADDRESS: ______________________________________________________ 
 

AMOUNT ENCLOSED: $_________________________________________________ 
 

Mail completed form and check to: 
 

 South East Rural Community Outreach 
 Post Office Box 332 
 Hopkins, SC  29061 

 

South East Rural Community Outreach is a nonprofit 501 ( c ) (3) organization under the laws of 
South Carolina, EIN:  20-2847013 

 

Join Us . . .  The mission of SERCO is to create partnerships within the Lower Richland Community to provide 

charitable, educational and scientific programs to strengthen and expand the capacity of the community for a better 
quality of life for its residents. 
  
SERCO invites you to become a part of the outreach movement by supporting our Lower Richland Heritage Corridor 
events and programs throughout the year: 


